# NCHS PAPER

11 | MAY 2023



### REFUGEES UNWELCOME? CONTINUING DETERIORATION OF REFUGEE RIGHTS IN THE EU AND TURKEY

In recent years several European countries have endorsed temporary protection, leaving asylum seekers in a precarious state. This NCHS paper outlines the ongoing challenges refugees face when establishing their rights in the European Union and Turkey.

#### **AUTHOR**

Ilker Gökhan Sen Senior Researcher, University of Bergen



#### INTRODUCTION

Several years have passed since the start of the migrant crisis in Europe in 2015, and the situation has not improved. Rampant xenophobia undermines refugee rights in many EU states. A selective approach to refugees overlays this background, with most recent experiences, following Russia's invasion of Ukraine, showing that some refugees are given priority over others. With regard to Turkey, there are compelling reasons to doubt its safe country status. The democratic decline in the country has forced many Turkish citizens to themselves seek asylum in Europe. This reached its apex between 2016 and 2018; in 2018, Turkish asylum seekers outnumbered Syrian asylum seekers in Norway.[1] As of October 2022, the most frequent asylumseeking migrants were of Turkish, Afghan or Syrian descent.[2] Turkey is now considered (along with Russia and China) to be a member of the 'anti-democratic alliances' that 'are actively collaborating with one another to spread new forms of repression and rebuff democratic pressure'.[3]

This NCHS paper will draw upon and update some observations and findings of the author's paper published in early 2022.[4] As shown in that paper, in recent years several European countries have endorsed temporary protection, leaving asylum seekers in a precarious state, and have employed practices that are against international law to deter new asylum claims. The deteriorating state of rule of law in Turkey was also mentioned in this previous report and the situation has not improved since. Likewise, rampant antimigrant sentiment has been pervasive in both Turkey and the EU. Drawing on these, the following sections will describe the ongoing challenges refugees face when establishing their rights in light of most recent developments.

### CONSTANT RISE IN ASYLUM SEEKERS

By the end of 2021 the global number of forcibly displaced people due to persecution, conflict, violence, human rights violations and 'events seriously disturbing public order' rose to 89.3 million. This number represents a sharp 8 per cent increase within a year.[5] As of mid-2022, the total number of displaced people worldwide rose further to 103 million. Within this number, while 32.5 million people are considered to be refugees, an additional 4.9 million are asylum seekers. Seventy-two per cent of all refugees and other persons in need of international protection come from five countries: Syria, Venezuela, Ukraine, Afghanistan and South Sudan.[6] In Afghanistan, the Taliban's takeover of Kabul in August 2021 forced many Afghans to flee. As of the first half of 2022, the number of Afghan refugees under the mandate of the UN Refugee Agency was 2,840,672 and the number of asylum seekers 270,533.[7]

Finally, Russia's invasion of Ukraine added a new group of internationally displaced people seeking safety in many European states: 'From 24 February to 29 May 2022, 6.8 million refugee movements out of Ukraine were recorded.'[8] This was an 'exodus [that] occurred in a magnitude and speed not seen since World War II'.[9] In a couple of weeks, the number of asylum seekers from this country reached a level that, in the case of Syria, took years. As of 6 March 2023, the number of refugees from Ukraine across Europe was 8,103,386.[10]



# THE EU'S WELCOME OF UKRAINIAN REFUGEES AND CRITICISMS OF DOUBLE STANDARD

Despite the horrific events that have unfolded in Ukraine, one positive aspect is the warm and generous welcome that Ukrainian refugees have received from European nations. Since the Russian invasion of Ukraine, many governments across Europe have been swift in creating a practical legal framework and logistical infrastructure to help those affected.

The EU reacted promptly to cope with the extraordinary refugee flow from Ukraine. Soon after the launch of Russia's invasion, on 4 March 2022, the EU Council approved the activation of the Temporary Protection Directive for Ukrainians fleeing the war.[11] This was the first activation of this Directive, although it has in fact been adopted in 2001. [12]

This decision gave Ukrainians visa-free residence and the right to work and study in the EU – and access to several welfare assistance schemes in the host countries. The decision was activated for an initial period of one year, subject to extension for two more additional years.[13] On 10 October 2022, temporary protection was extended to 4 March 2024.

Additionally, people from several European countries have offered their homes and financial assistance to the millions trying to flee Ukraine. As some observed, this is inspiring and heart-warming, yet is in great contrast to the insensitivity, and at times cruelty, shown by many European states to other refugees.[14]

The difference has been particularly visible in the EU's eastward border countries, such as Poland, Hungary and Greece. Being staunchly opposed to refugees since the 2015 crisis, the openly affectionate political rhetoric and action of these countries to the Ukrainian refugees stood in great contrast. One explanation for this may be that these countries are religiously and racially homogenous and are against ethnically and religiously different immigrants – Ukrainians are these nations' close relatives. One commentator observed that in these countries 'the tradition of accepting culturally different refugees is very weak'.[15] The simultaneity of building walls on their borders to keep out people from countries such as Syria, Nigeria and South Sudan and yet welcoming Ukrainians with open arms was 'both tragic and telling'.[16] This led credible observers to comment that 'the double standard makes a mockery of the purported shared European values of equality, rule of law, and human dignity'.[17]

Furthermore, a selective and discriminatory approach, disdainful of non-European asylum seekers, has been prevalent in public discourse, political statements and administrative practices of many Western states.

Certain remarks by journalists reporting or commenting on the issue were quite disturbing. For example, one journalist reporting to CBS News said that in contrast to places such as Iraq or Afghanistan, Ukraine was a 'relatively civilized, relatively European' place where one would not expect violent conflicts to happen. Another TV commentator said: 'We're not talking here about Syrians fleeing the bombing of the Syrian regime backed by Putin. We're talking about Europeans leaving in cars that look like our car to save their lives.'[18]

Politicians and authorities did not hesitate to endorse this view. On 1 March, the Greek Minister of Migration, Notis Mitarachi, declared before the national parliament that Ukrainians were 'real refugees'; implying that people being brutally pushed back by Greece to Turkey were not. Bulgarian Prime Minister Kiril Petkov referred to Ukrainians in a press meeting as follows: 'These are not the refugees we are used to; these people are Europeans ... These people are intelligent. They are educated people ... This is not the refugee wave we have been used to, people we were not sure about their identity, people with unclear pasts, who could have been even terrorists.'[19]

Without prejudice to the criticisms mentioned so far, one should give credit to the EU for its swift reaction in the case of Afghanistan. In a joint declaration released by the US Department of State on 15 August 2021, over one hundred countries agreed to receive Afghans fleeing from the Taliban in the wake of the American military's departure. The EU promptly reacted to the Taliban's takeover of Kabul and developed an evacuation programme that focused on, among others, Afghan staff who had cooperated with the EU. As of 30 August 2021, only after two weeks after the Taliban takeover, the EU had evacuated 13,400 Afghans to the EU. In October 2021, this number had reached 22,000.[20]

However, this initial positive development could not be sustained during the year that followed. In September 2022, several NGOs, including the European Council on Refugees and Exiles, the Amnesty International and Norwegian Refugee Council, made a joint statement expressing their 'deep concern about the treatment of Afghan asylum seekers and refugees in Europe'.

The statement highlighted the gradual decrease in the recognition rates of the Afghan asylum claims by EU member states and noted that these recognition rates varied from one member state to another, lacking objective criteria.[21]

Regarding the preferential treatment given to those fleeing Ukraine, it is tempting to be convinced by case-specific arguments: notably that Ukraine is adjacent to the EU while refugees from non-adjacent countries could find safe havens in their own respective adjacent countries. Yet this argument is undermined by the fact that many Africans and other non-white people who had been legitimately living in Ukraine were denied entry to Poland. There have been several compelling allegations that legal residents of Ukraine who were originally from countries such as Nigeria, India and Lebanon were stopped the Polish/Ukrainian border.[22] Despite a denial by the Polish government, representatives of several African governments, including Ghana, Nigeria and Kenya, condemned these incidences of racism and discrimination.[23]

Such contrasts in dealing with refugees according to skin colour, religion, ethnicity or country of origin may easily lead one to think that Europe is reinforcing a double standard. [24]

### RAMPANT ANTI-MIGRANT SENTIMENT IN THE EU

Having described the EU's particular affinity towards Ukrainian refugees, it is worth noting that anti-migrant sentiment and discourse continued to be rampant during 2022, and that, throughout Europe, right-wing populist parties have constantly fuelled this view.

Indeed, over recent years anti-migrant rhetoric has dominated the political discourse so much that even politically moderate governments have had to adopt stricter immigration rules.[25] Lacking a sustainable and global accord on migration, such measures have been marked by short-term strategies to curb and deter immigration.[26]

Lack of good management of the migrant issues in different countries exacerbated the problem. This was the case, for example, in Sweden, when the then PM Magdalena Andersson publicly accepted that the liberal Swedish immigration policy was a failure – as it was supposedly the reason behind rising gang crime in the country.[27] Not long after this statement, the far-right Sweden Democrats won the second-highest majority of seats in the parliamentary elections.[28] Anti-migrant sentiment was one of the main components of this party's political campaign, with one of its campaigning themes a 'serious migration policy'. The party said Swedish society needed to 'stop taking in more asylum seekers to Sweden and instead focus on providing foreign aid to the refugees in need'. The party also 'wanted to see more immigrants return to their native countries'.[29] In Italy, in the elections held in September 2022, the right-wing bloc, including the neo-fascist Fratelli d'Italia, gained 44 per cent of the votes, allowing it to hold the majority in both houses of parliament. The chair of this party, Giorgia Meloni, now serves as 'the most far-right prime minister' since Mussolini.[30] Discriminatory anti-migrant plans have been the backbone of Meloni's politics.[31] In particular, she announced plans to erect a 'naval blockade' in the Mediterranean in order to 'put end to illegal departures to Italy'.[32]

The cases of Italy and Sweden show that political opposition to migration is one of the main reasons behind the rise of right-wing populism in Europe. As harsher rules restricting migration have become more widely accepted in many European societies, there has been a significant rise in public support for right-wing populist parties in states such as Bulgaria, Czechia and Finland. [33]

## CONTINUING SECURITISATION OF THE MIGRANT PROBLEM IN THE EU

France held the Presidency of the EU Council between 1 January and 30 June 2022. Before France held the Presidency, Macron clearly stated that he would maintain the security approach to migration and recommended borders be fortified.[34]

Macron's approach was reiterated in the Programme for the French Presidency of the EU Council, which addressed the issue of refugees in the context of sovereignty.[35] However, the sections regarding democracy and rule of law and human rights made little or no direct reference to refugees. Significantly, the need to improve asylum policy was mentioned within the context of the wish for a more sovereign Europe, whereas the goal for 'a more humane Europe' was primarily linked to 'the concerns expressed by its citizens'.[36]

In the programme, the Presidency pledged to develop 'a more sovereign Europe' – by 'strengthening the Schengen area, protecting European borders, controlling migration and improving the asylum policy, in line with Europe's values and its international commitments'.

The programme also highlighted the presence of certain 'hybrid threats' against the EU – an expression that had increasingly been used to refer to the refugee crisis at the border of Poland and Belarus.[37] The same document said that the Presidency was committed to fighting these hybrid threats 'by reinforcing the EU's prevention and response capacities, by working to develop a hybrid toolbox'.[38]

The Presidency also guaranteed to develop a united European response to the challenges faced by the EU regarding migration and asylum. In that context, the relevant section distinguished between the external and internal dimensions of migratory policies. Regarding the former, it aimed to 'strengthen cooperation with the main third countries of origin or transit, on the basis of action plans that set out clear objectives and concrete actions based on the available instruments and levers including those that are financial or related to visa policy'. The aims of these actions were listed as follows: (1) preventing irregular departures, (2) improving the efficiency of returns, and (3) strengthening the capacities of third countries to efficiently manage migratory flows and to combat trafficking. 2. Concerning the internal dimension, the programme underlined a need for a gradual approach 'to ensure that each step has a satisfactory balance of protection of external borders, responsibility and solidarity'. To that end the Presidency promised 'to strive to identify the support that could be provided to the Member States that ensure the protection of the external borders, as well as the means of achieving a unified European policy on returns, which will support the actions of the Member States'.[39]

At the end of its term, the French Presidency stated that it had realised its promise to create a more sovereign Europe by developing a 'better response to migratory flows' into the EU.[40]

At the same time, some European states agreed to implement a voluntary solidarity mechanism to cope with the demands of asylum and other migratory flows towards the EU; this was to provide aid with regard to relocations, financial contributions and other measures of support to Member States in need.[41] The EU Commission welcomed this as a 'significant step forward for the European Commission's New Pact on Migration and Asylum, particularly on the need to provide solidarity balanced with responsibility'.[42] The Pact had previously been published in September 2020, together with some legislative proposals, guidance and other texts, but all had been strongly criticised by human right defenders, who claimed that they would 'abolish the rule of law at the external borders'.[43]

On 7 September 2022, a political agreement established a joint roadmap between the European Parliament and the rotating presidencies of the EU Council.[44] The goal was to bring all discussions on proposed legislative projects on asylum and migration management to conclusion. The EU Commission praised the gradual approach promoted and implemented by French Presidency and highlighted that it had made 'significant progress towards the adoption of the full legislative framework'. Following France, the Czechia and then Sweden assumed the rotating Presidency of the EU, which has so far followed the same path. It is likely that the upcoming rotating presidencies of Spain and Belgium will follow suit.[45]

It is apparent that the EU initially responded rapidly to securitisation issues regarding the migrant problem, and that this continued, in a more systematic manner, during the Presidency of France. This approach will likely continue in the years to come.



## PRACTICES IN VIOLATION OF INTERNATIONAL LAW IN THE EU AND THE UK

#### The UK-Rwanda deal

On 14 April 2022, the UK government announced its plan to relocate asylum seekers to Rwanda in order to discourage people from entering the UK illegally, particularly by the risky method of crossing the English Channel in small boats.[46] A memorandum of understanding was signed between the UK and Rwanda to create a mechanism for the relocation of asylum seekers, whose claims are dismissed by the UK, to Rwanda. Rwanda agreed to process asylum seekers' claims and settle or remove (as appropriate) individuals after their claims are decided, in accordance with Rwanda domestic law.[47]

For the UK, this measure was considered necessary to 'control full sovereignty' over the country's borders and to stop the traffic by boats immediately. The then PM Boris Johnson said that 'economic migrants taking advantage of the asylum system will not get to stay in the UK' but '[be] swiftly and humanely removed to a safe third country or their country of origin'. Johnson argued that Rwanda could offer accessible legal services and the opportunity to build a new life for those in genuine need. For Johnson, Rwanda was one of the safest countries in the world, globally recognized for its record of welcoming and integrating migrants.[48]

There was no limit on the numbers of the asylum seekers to be sent to Rwanda, the initial plan being 1,000 during a trial period. The first flight was scheduled to depart in June 2022, carrying seven passengers. Yet it was cancelled due to legal challenges brought against the relevant measure – and an ensuing interim decision by the European Court of Human Rights (ECtHR).[49]

The ECtHR particularly highlighted the fact that Rwanda was not party to the European Convention of Human Rights and thus was outside the legal space that protects
Convention rights. In addition, Rwanda lacked a legally enforceable mechanism to facilitate the return of an applicant to the UK if pending appeal processes before the UK's courts were successful. For the ECtHR, 'asylum-seekers transferred from the United Kingdom to Rwanda will not have access to fair and efficient procedures for the determination of refugee status'.[50]

This decision stalled the relocation plan, and, as of early 2023, no asylum seeker has yet been relocated to Rwanda.[51] However, in December 2022 the High Court decided that the relocation scheme did not violate the UN's Refugee Convention or other relevant human rights laws.[52] This does not mean an immediate relocation of the asylum seekers to Rwanda. On 16 January 2023, the High Court granted the migrants facing probable relocation the right to appeal the decision in a higher court: the Court of Appeal.[53]

### **Continuing pushbacks by Greece**

Greece has been increasingly condemned by the international community regarding its pushback practices and other human right abuses concerning migration and asylum. This was reiterated on a judicial level, when, in its ruling of 7 July 2022, the ECtHR condemned these practices and found Greece guilty of violating the right to life (ECHR Art. 2) and of degrading treatment (ECHR Art. 3).[54]

On 7 April 2022, Human Rights Watch (HRW) released a report based on interviews with twenty-six Afghans – asylum seekers at the land border between Greece and Turkey – twenty-three of whom were returned to Turkey between September 2021 and February 2022.

According to this report, the Afghans were detained and their belongings stolen by Greek police. They were then handed over to some men wearing masks and commando-like uniforms who forcibly took them, in small boats, to the middle of the Evros River, and then made them jump into the cold water, where the current caused them to drift to the Turkish side. The interviewees stated that they were not allowed to appropriately register in Greece and place their asylum claims. They also claimed that they had been beaten or abused by the Greek authorities and denied food or water during their detention.[55] Another striking finding of this report is that Greek authorities used other migrants as proxies to carry out these illegal pushback activities, in exchange for residence permits. Several interviewees said the masked men spoke Arabic or Urdu.[56]

So, the Evros River border area has recently been identified as yet another probable pushback zone. One forensic expert working in the region said that he had seen thirty-six drowned bodies in 2021 and twenty-three bodies during the first two months of 2022. Being a military zone out of reach of press and civil society organisations, observers assume that these figures may merely be a tip of the iceberg.[57]

Since the spring of 2020, Greece has been stranding asylum seekers on small uninhabitable islets. As of June 2022, as documented by several reports and observations, Greek authorities have been leaving migrants on such islets, with no access to food, drinking water or medical care. As a consequence, these migrants are forced to return to Turkey. Several non-government organisations (NGOs) applied to the ECtHR for interim measures during 2022.[58]Between March 2022 and June 2022 the ECHR granted thirteen interim measures requiring Greek authorities to rescue people stranded on the islets. Yet of those granted interim measures, only 30 per cent were rescued by Greek authorities.[59]

# Brutal blocking of irregular migrants at the border of Spain and Morocco

Morocco is both a host and transit country for refugees. The issue of refugees has recently been a matter of political bargaining between Spain and Morocco. In the past, there have been some problems between these two countries concerning the territory of Western Sahara, over which Morocco claims sovereignty. Relations between Spain and Morocco worsened during 2021 when Spain allowed the leader of the Western Saharan insurgent group Polisario to receive medical treatment in Spain. In retaliation, in May 2021 Morocco turned a blind eye to 8,000 migrants, including 1,500 minors, entering one of the African enclaves of Spain (Ceuta) over two days.[60] Spain chose to concede to Morocco's sovereignty claims about Western Sahara and make several other economic and political concessions in order to gain Morocco's support in halting irregular migration to its enclaves.[61] The two countries reached an agreement in April 2022 in which the security authorities of both states would cooperate 'in the fight against criminal activities', including, among others, 'trafficking in human beings and illegal immigration'.[62] This agreement created a legal base for Morocco and Spain to jointly deploy their security forces in border regions, in order to restrict irregular migration to Spanish territories.

On 24 June 2022, several people were killed or wounded during a collective attempt to cross the Moroccan border to Spain. Around 2,000 people, mostly from sub-Saharan Africa, tried to enter the enclave city of Melilla and Moroccan police responded with force. While Spain called this incidence an attack on its territorial integrity and blamed international human-trafficking crime organisations, many journalists and NGOs observing the region felt that this was a natural outcome of the security approach to migration, as outlined in the agreement reached in April 2022.[63]



# Poland's pushbacks against asylum seekers stranded at the Polish-Belarus Border

In October 2021, Poland adopted a law allowing the practice of pushbacks, despite this being contrary to European and international law.[64]The law allows authorities to issue a return order and to prohibit migrants from entering Poland and the Schengen Area for at least for six months after an initial attempt. Migrants are thus barred from entering Poland and they may be rejected *in toto*, regardless of any individual need for protection. The return order has immediate effect; although migrants have the right to appeal this doesn't stop the return procedures.

During late 2021 and early 2022 experience with this law has revealed yet another case of pushback. UN Special Rapporteur on the human rights of migrants, Felipe González Morales, received information pointing to human right abuses during the application of this law.[65] Migrants caught at the border were apprehended and taken to Border Guard posts, and then summarily sent back to Belarus. The existing legal framework requires a record to be kept of persons arrested for irregular border crossings and any relevant expulsion decisions to be made by higher authorities. Yet if anyone tries to cross the border after a first attempt, they may be instantly expelled as only the first expulsion is recorded and conducted according to official procedural rules, resulting in migrants being pushed back and forth across the border multiple times without being registered. Morales was primarily worried about the claims that border authorities from both Poland and Belarus were pushing asylum seekers back and forth. Testimonies and evidence gathered by him also convinced him to conclude that African migrants were among the most affected.

Furthermore, several migrants have died during such treatment. At least nineteen migrants have lost their lives and several more were missing. Commenting on this, the Special Rapporteur concluded that such legislative framework is in violation of international human rights law since it 'allows systematic practice of pushbacks conducted by the Polish Border Guards including against women and children'. [66]

### PERSECUTION OF MIGRANT RIGHTS DEFENDERS

#### **Greece**

As mentioned, Greece has been increasingly condemned by the international community regarding its pushback practices and other human right abuses concerning migration and asylum. The government's reaction to these criticisms has been denial, accompanied by attempts to silence the groups that report and reveal the abuses. This was particularly underlined in a European Commission's rule of law report, which noted that Greece has been restricting the activities of groups that work with migrants and asylum seekers.[67]

In October 2021, the UN Special Rapporteur on human rights defenders held a hearing with activists working in Greece. The findings reveal the extent of the hostile attitude of Greek state against civil society groups focused on migration issues. One of the most common testimonies of the interviewees was the Greek authorities' 'bad faith actions' (bureaucratic harassment) to curtail the activities of NGOs, largely by imposing draconian procedural rules.

A second common issue that arose was the delegitimisation and criminalisation of solidarity activities such as providing legal and practical support to the migrants and reporting violations of their rights. Some defenders have even been accused of serious crimes, including people smuggling, membership in a criminal organisation, money laundering and espionage.[68]

The Greek press has also experienced severe democratic regression during 2021 and 2022, as it has become common practice for coverage of migration-related issues to be curtailed. For example, security forces used violence and arbitrarily banned coverage of events surrounding the refugee crisis on the Aegean Islands. After a heated exchange with the PM about migrant pushbacks, a Dutch journalist was attacked in the street and had to leave the country for her own security. The pro-government media had been running a smear campaign against her.[69] Some journalists reporting on refugee pushbacks have had their phones tapped and the government has used spyware to monitor others. Police brutality and arbitrary arrests of journalists, particularly those reporting on the refugee crisis, are also rampant.[70]

#### **Poland**

In February 2022, certain UN experts highlighted the threats towards and intimidation against humanitarian actors by authorities on both sides of the Polish–Belarus border. Such reports of harassments particularly involve volunteers who assist migrants, journalists who cover the arrival of migrants and asylum seekers and interpreters who work with migrants. The Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights defenders, Mary Lawlor, said she was 'deeply concerned at this practice'.

In a similar way, the Special Rapporteur on the right to freedom of opinion and expression, Irene Khan, said 'reports that these journalists are being persecuted for documenting such human rights violations are appalling'. These experts asked Poland to investigate 'all allegations of harassment of human rights defenders, including media workers and interpreters, at the border with Belarus, and grant access to journalists and humanitarian workers to the border area ensuring that they can work freely and safely'.[71]

This call created no response from Poland. Entry to the border zone from Poland was restricted between 2 September 2021 and 30 June 2022. Morales observed that this has led to the serious obstruction of civil society and humanitarian actors, who are unable to pursue their missions in the border area. Some volunteers and activists have even faced prosecution for providing humanitarian assistance to migrants who are stranded at the border.[72]

### INTERNATIONAL REACTIONS

#### The UN

On 21 February 2022, UN High Commissioner for Refugees, Filippo Grandi, published a statement on UNHCR's website stating that 'UNHCR is deeply concerned by the increasing number of incidents of violence and serious human rights violations against refugees and migrants at various European borders, several of which have resulted in tragic loss of life.' The statement also reminded people of the violence, ill-treatment and pushbacks at several entry points at land and sea borders, within and beyond the EU, and the repeated calls by UN agencies, intergovernmental organisations and NGOs to end such practices.



Grandi particularly highlighted the pushback practices of Greece, along with other disturbing incidences in Central and South-Eastern Europe and deplored the failure to investigate the incidences 'despite mounting, credible evidence' and the fact that some practices violate the international principle of non-refoulement. Grandi's disapproval of the fences and walls erected in several frontiers was based on the fact that such a security approach will do nothing but prompt asylum seekers to seek 'more dangerous, routes, and likely result in further deaths'. The statement concluded: 'what is happening at European borders is legally and morally unacceptable and must stop'.[73]

### **EU** complacency: Human rights violations

The EU is being increasingly criticised for turning a blind eye to human right abuses perpetuated by its members, such as Greece and Poland, or third countries, such as Turkey, Serbia, Libya or Morocco.

Of particular concern are the activities of Frontex.[74] The European Anti-Fraud Office (OLAF) exposed a report via a publication in the German newspaper *Der Spiegel*, showing that Frontex has been complicit in the pushback practices of Greece.[75] After reading the report, one may infer that:[76]

- In repeated incidents, Frontex management withheld cases of possible human rights violations from its own fundamental rights officer.
- The agency suspended its aerial surveillance to stop recording violations of the law.
- It co-financed some of the Greek units that carried out the pushbacks.
- It misled the bodies that are responsible for overseeing the agency.

Although it should be clear after reading the report that the pushbacks were of a 'serious nature or are likely to persist', Frontex did not terminate the joint operations as stipulated by Article 46 of the agency's regulations.

This report led to the resignation of head of Frontex, Fabrice Leggeri. Frontex referred to the findings of the report as the 'practices of the past', and competent authorities on the agency continue to argue 'that Frontex's actions in the Aegean Sea region had been carried out in compliance with the applicable legal framework, including in accordance with the responsibilities stemming from fundamental rights'.[77]

The EU also continues to uphold the activities of Frontex. In its report of 6 October 2022, the EU Commission stated that 'recent events have confirmed Frontex' [sic] essential role in assisting Member States, on border management, surveillance and returns'.[78] The EU is steadily working to extend the activities of Frontex to neighbouring candidate and potential candidate countries. In late October 2022, the EU Commission adopted a recommendation to the Council to authorise the opening of negotiations of Frontex status agreements between the EU and Albania, Serbia, Montenegro and Bosnia and Herzegovina.[79]

However, critics remain justifiably sceptical since Frontex remains in operation in Greece as before, and Greek authorities continuously practise illegal pushback to Turkey.[80]

#### **TURKEY**

### Continuing anti-migrant sentiment in society

Political actors with diverse political views are in concert for blaming the Justice and Development Party's (AKP's) twenty years of governance and its open-door policy with regard to Syrian asylum seekers for Turkey's economic decline.[81]

A newly established populist political party developed its political agenda solely on the deportation of all Syrians at all costs.[82] This is the Victory Party (Zafer Partisi) led by Ümit Özdağ, who has been actively using social media to promote hatred against refugees. [83]

The motto of the party, as published both in Özdağ's Twitter account and the website of the party, is 'The Victory Party will come, refugees will go!'[84] Özdağ founded the party in August 2021, as a spin-off from the Good Party (IYI Party), the latter being criticised, among other reasons, for not having a solid political plan regarding the deportation of refugees. The founding manifesto of the Victory Party labels the current migrant situation in Turkey the 'Hidden Invasion'.[85] Özdağ commissioned a nine-minute short film on YouTube with a similar name ('Silent Invasion'). It describes a dystopic future where Turks become second-class citizens in their own lands, while Arabs dominate cultural and economic life.[86]

The party also pursues a version of welfare chauvinism, blaming immigrants for a lack of welfare services and poor quality of life, and pledging to offer these services exclusively to natives of Turkey. On 5 September 2022, Özdağ presented his 'Anadolu Fortress Project'. Earlier, in April 2022, he had said that he would start talks with the Assad regime in order to carry out this project.[87]

The project pledges to forcefully expulse asylum seekers and people under temporary protection *in toto*. Özdağ's party also contemplates a brutal border security plan to place anti-personnel landmines along the borders, which could kill all irregular migrants. For this purpose, Ümit Özdağ promised the withdrawal of Turkey from the 1997 Ottawa Convention that prohibits such use of land mines.[88]

The question of whether this political party will gain the support of the voters may generate confusing responses. According to a public survey for August 2022 the party could gain 2.2 per cent of the votes in the upcoming dual elections of June 2023. This would be a significant increase from its initial figures following the party's foundation (0.2 per cent). [89] Yet an update of the same survey, published in October 2022, showed that support of the party was at less than 1 per cent and a more recent update in December 2022 showed that it increased again up to 1.6 per cent.[90] Despite this fluctuating public support, Özdağ's manipulative use of social media and political discourse steers the debate on Syrians and is thus likely to considerably impact the political landscape. [91]

Public opinion is against Syrians across all sociological layers in Turkey. According to a recent survey on the capacity of Turkish society to co-exist in the current polarised society, the most noticeable groups among marginalised people were Syrians. Those who live in close quarters with Syrians are mostly against Syrians because their economic interests intersect and conflict, while those who almost never meet them are against Syrians for political reasons. Syrians were commonly labelled as being lazy, exploiting the country's resources by receiving unjust aid from the state and having too many children. [92]



### Change in the government's refugee politics

As the dual elections are fast approaching, AKP and President Erdoğan have had to revise Turkey's open-door policy and discourse regarding Syrians. In the face of growing discontent, Erdoğan has had to shift his ostensibly absolute pro-refugee stance to a rhetoric of dignified and voluntary return.

In February 2022, the Ministry of Interior announced its new plan to relocate Syrians and limit foreign residency in certain neighbourhoods in order to stop the 'ghettoisation' of these places by foreigners. To this end, sixteen cities, including Istanbul, Bursa, Ankara, Antalya, Izmir and Hatay, that have relatively higher Syrian populations, stopped issuing residencies for newly arrived foreigners.[93]

At the beginning of May 2022 Erdoğan announced his government's plan to expatriate 1 million Syrians to northern Syria, a region out of Assad's reach. As of August 2022, Turkey had completed the construction of more than 60,000 houses in Idlib, as part of the government's plan to support the return of Syrian refugees. The Interior Minister Süleyman Soylu shared a video of these newly constructed buildings and commented that these were for the 'dignified, safe and voluntary return of the Syrians'.[94]

Yet a lack of standardised procedures and arbitrariness continue to mark the administration of the refugee issue. In June 2022, ECtHR found Turkey guilty by upholding an applicant's allegation that 'he had been subjected to forced and unlawful expulsion to Syria by the Turkish authorities under the guise of a "voluntary return".

The ECtHR found Turkey guilty of several violations, including of the right to effective remedy (ECHR Art. 13) and the right to liberty and security (Art. 5), as well as inhuman or degrading treatment (Art. 3). These violations concerned both the deportation itself and the treatment that the applicant was subjected to during procedures in Turkey.[95]

On 24 October 2022, HRW reported that 'Turkish authorities arbitrarily arrested, detained, and deported hundreds of Syrian refugee men and boys to Syria between February and July 2022.' According to statements made by these deported Syrians to the HRW, Turkish authorities violently arrested them in their homes, workplaces and on the street. They claimed to have been detained in poor conditions, beaten and ill-treated, forced to sign voluntary return forms and sent back to northern Syria at gunpoint. [96]

### CONCLUSION

The earlier NCHS paper concluded that 'the whole asylum regime of the free and democratic world is on the brink of collapse'. [97] The state practices mentioned in that paper in violation of the foundational human rights principles right to life and freedom from torture and inhuman treatment have, however, continued. What is even more appalling is that public opinion in some countries has been increasingly manipulated, with society groomed to express and find acceptable blatant racism.



Irresponsible pundits and right-wing populist politicians have been constantly adding fuel to this fire. Except for the case of Afghanistan (cautiously) mentioned in Section 3,[98] not only right to asylum per se, but allencompassing values and principles, such as equality, rule of law and human dignity, are being exclusively applied to white Christian Europeans. The fate of 'others' is considered a matter of security, as if 'others' make up flocks of hazardous species to be sent to the remotest places possible.

Ilker Gökhan Sen is a Senior Researcher at the Faculty of Law at the University of Bergen.

This paper covers events to March 2023 and was prepared with support from the Norwegian Centre for Humanitarian Studies Research Network on Humanitarian Efforts dynamic seed funding initiative, funded by the Research Council of Norway.

**Suggested citation:** Sen, Ilker Gökhan. 2023. Refugees unwelcome? Continuing deterioration of refugee rights in the EU and Turkey. NCHS Paper 11, May. Bergen: Norwegian Centre for Humanitarian Studies.

### **FOOTNOTES**

[1] UDI, 'Asylum Applications Lodged in Norway by Citizenship, Sex and Age (2018)', <a href="https://www.udi.no/en/statistics-and-analysis/statistics/asylum-applications-lodged-in-norway-by-citizenship-sex-and-age-2018/">https://www.udi.no/en/statistics-and-analysis/statistics/asylum-applications-lodged-in-norway-by-citizenship-sex-and-age-2018/</a>. Accessed 7 November 2022.

- [2] See and compare the figures in Frontex, 'Migratory Map', <a href="https://frontex.europa.eu/we-know/migratory-map/">https://frontex.europa.eu/we-know/migratory-map/</a>. Accessed 7 November 2022.
- [3] Freedom House, 'Freedom in the World 2022', p. 9, https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/2022-02/FIW\_2022\_PDF\_Booklet\_Digital\_Final\_Web.pdf. Accessed 7 November 2022.

- [4] Ilker Gökhan Sen, 'Syrian Refugees in the EU and Turkey: Impossible to Return, So Hard to Stay', 31 January 2022, <a href="https://www.humanitarianstudies.no/news/new-nchs-paper-on-the-return-of-syrian-refugees/">https://www.humanitarianstudies.no/news/new-nchs-paper-on-the-return-of-syrian-refugees/</a>. Accessed 10 November 2022.
- [5] UNHCR, 'Global Trends: Force Displacement in 2021', p. 5,

https://www.unhcr.org/publications/brochures/62a9d149 4/global-trends-report-2021.html. Accessed 10 November 2022.

- [6] UNHCR, 'Refugee Population Database', <a href="https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-statistics/">https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-statistics/</a>. Accessed 7 November 2022.
- [7] https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-statistics/download/? url=F8Wzj7. Accessed 7 March 2022.
- [8] UNHCR, 'Global Trends', p. 6.
- [9] Frida Ghitis, 'Europe's Refugee Programs are Enforcing a Double Standard', *WPR*, 21 April 2022, <a href="https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/eu-ukraine-refugee-programs-are-enforcing-a-double-standard/">https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/eu-ukraine-refugee-programs-are-enforcing-a-double-standard/</a>. Accessed 27 October 2022.
- [10] See <a href="https://data.unhcr.org/en/situations/ukraine">https://data.unhcr.org/en/situations/ukraine</a>. Accessed 8 March 2023.
- [11] Council Implementing Decision (EU) 2022/382 of 4 March 2022, <a href="https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/?">https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/?</a> <a href="https://euri-celex.super.eu/egal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/?">uri-CELEX:32022D0382&from=EN</a>. Accessed 11 November 2022.
- [12] Meltem İneli Ciger, 'Reasons for the Activation of the Temporary Protection Directive in 2022: A Tale of Double Standards', 6 October 2022, <a href="https://bit.ly/41Wo778">https://bit.ly/41Wo778</a>. Accessed 7 March 2023.
- [13] European Council, 'Ukraine: Council Unanimously Introduces Temporary Protection for Persons Fleeing the War', Press Release, 4 March 2022, <a href="https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2022/03/04/ukraine-council-introduces-temporary-protection-for-persons-fleeing-the-war/">https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2022/03/04/ukraine-council-introduces-temporary-protection-for-persons-fleeing-the-war/</a>. Accessed 7 November 2022.
- [14] Ghitis, 2022, 'Europe's Refugee Programs are Enforcing a Double Standard'.
- [15] Quoted in Rick Lyman, 'Eastern Bloc's Resistance to Refugees Highlights Europe's Cultural and Political Divisions', *New York Times*, 12 September 2015, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2015/09/13/world/europe/eastern-europe-migrant-refugee-crisis.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2015/09/13/world/europe/eastern-europe-migrant-refugee-crisis.html</a>. Accessed 7 November 2022.



[16] Heba Gowayed The human toll of war: Long after conflicts slip from global attention, the displaced continue to pay the price',

https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/opinion/2022/02/2 8/human-toll-war. Accessed 7 March 2023.

[17] Refugee and Migrant Rights Director at HRW Bill Frelick, quoted in HRW, 'Greece Using Other Migrants to Expel Asylum Seekers Stripped, Robbed, and Forced Back to Turkey: No Chance to Seek Asylum', 7 April 2022, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/04/07/greece-using-other-migrants-expel-asylum-seekers">https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/04/07/greece-using-other-migrants-expel-asylum-seekers</a>. Accessed 24 October 2022.

[18] Quoted verbatim in Moustafa Bayoumi, 'They are "Civilised" and "Look Like Us": The Racist Coverage of Ukraine', *The Guardian*, 2 March 2022, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2022/mar/02/civilised-european-look-like-us-racist-coverage-ukraine">https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2022/mar/02/civilised-european-look-like-us-racist-coverage-ukraine</a>. Accessed 27 October 2022.

[19] Associated Press, 'Europe's Different Approach to Ukrainian and Syrian Refugees Draws Accusations of Racism', CBC News, 28 February 2022, <a href="https://www.cbc.ca/news/world/europe-racism-ukraine-refugees-1.6367932">https://www.cbc.ca/news/world/europe-racism-ukraine-refugees-1.6367932</a>. Accessed 14 October 2022.

[20] European Parliament, 'Evacuation of Afghan Nationals to EU Member States', Briefing, 2021, <a href="https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2021/698776/EPRS\_BRI(2021)698776\_EN.pdf">https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2021/698776/EPRS\_BRI(2021)698776\_EN.pdf</a>. Accessed 30 November 2022.

[21] <a href="https://ecre.org/joint-statement-one-year-after-the-countrys-takeover-by-the-taliban-how-did-europe-welcome-afghans-in-need-of-protection/">https://ecre.org/joint-statement-one-year-after-the-countrys-takeover-by-the-taliban-how-did-europe-welcome-afghans-in-need-of-protection/</a>. Accessed 7 March 2023.

[22] Supra note 19.

[23] Leah Zamore, 'Europe's Open Door for Ukrainians Reinforces a Double Standard on Refugees', WPR, 3 March 2022, <a href="https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/for-europe-refugees-from-ukraine-are-welcome/">https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/for-europe-refugees-from-ukraine-are-welcome/</a>. Accessed 27 October 2022.

[24] Ghitis, 'Europe's Refugee Programs are Enforcing a Double Standard'.

[25] See Sen, 'Syrian Refugees in the EU and Turkey', pp. 9–13.

[26] Editorial, 'Global Migration Is Not Abating: Neither Is the Backlash against It', WPR, 14 December 2022, <a href="https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/europe-migration-crisis-refugees-asylum-seekers-us/">https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/europe-migration-crisis-refugees-asylum-seekers-us/</a>. Accessed 24 October 2022.

[27] Reuters, 'Swedish PM Says Integration of Immigrants has Failed, Fueled Gang Crime', 28 April 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/swedish-pm-says-integration-immigrants-has-failed-fueled-gang-crime-2022-04-28/. Accessed 14 November 2022.

[28] Sonya Angelica Dihen, 'The Astonishing Rise of the Right-Wing Sweden Democrats', 15 September 2022, https://www.dw.com/en/swedish-election-the-astonishing-rise-of-the-right-wing-sweden-democrats/a-63100694. Accessed 12 November 2022.

[29] Sverigedemokraterna, 'This is What We Want', <a href="https://sd.se/english/">https://sd.se/english/</a>. Accessed 12 November 2022.

[30] CNN, 'Giorgia Meloni Claims Victory to become Italy's Most Far-Right Prime Minister since Mussolini', 26 September 2022,

https://edition.cnn.com/2022/09/25/europe/italy-election-results-intl/index.html. Accessed 12 November 2022.

[31] BBC, 'Giorgia Meloni: Migrants' Fears over Italy's New Far-Right Prime Minister', 22 October 2022, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-63330850">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-63330850</a>. Accessed 12 November 2022.

[32] DECODE 39, 'How Italy's Next Government Might Deal with Migration', 1 September 2022, <a href="https://decode39.com/4176/how-italy-next-government-might-deal-with-migration/">https://decode39.com/4176/how-italy-next-government-might-deal-with-migration/</a>. Accessed 12 November 2022.

[33] Joshua Askew, 'Is European Politics Beginning another Lurch to the Right?', Euronews, 24 October 2022, <a href="https://www.euronews.com/my-europe/2022/10/24/is-european-politics-beginning-another-lurch-to-the-right">https://www.euronews.com/my-europe/2022/10/24/is-european-politics-beginning-another-lurch-to-the-right</a>. Accessed 12 November 2022.

[34] See

https://twitter.com/EmmanuelMacron/status/1469020731 598151681. Accessed 12 November 2022.

[35] French Presidency of the Council of the European Union, 'Recovery, Strength and a Sense of Belonging: Programme for the French Presidency of the Council of the European Union', <a href="https://presidence-francaise.consilium.europa.eu/media/qh4cg0qq/en\_programme-pfue-v1-2.pdf">https://presidence-francaise.consilium.europa.eu/media/qh4cg0qq/en\_programme-pfue-v1-2.pdf</a>. Accessed 14 November 2022.

[36] Ibid., p. 3.



[37] Piotr Łubiński, 'Hybrid Warfare or Hybrid Threat: The Weaponization of Migration as an Example of the Use of Lawfare – Case Study of Poland', 2022,

https://czasopisma.marszalek.com.pl/images/pliki/ppsy/5
1/ppsy202209 3.pdf. Accessed 14 November 2022. In a broader sense, hybrid methods of warfare include 'propaganda, deception, sabotage and other non-military tactics' that are used to destabilize adversaries: see NATO, 'NATO's Response to Hybrid Threats', 21 June 2022, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics 156338.htm#: ~:text=Hybrid%20threats%20combine%20military%20and ,and%20use%20of%20regular%20forces. Accessed 14 November 2022.

[38] French Presidency of the Council of the European Union, 'Recovery, Strength and a Sense of Belonging', p. 3.

[39] Ibid., pp. 32-33.

[40] French Presidency of the Council of the European Union, 'Six Months of French Presidency at the Service of Europe', <a href="https://presidence-francaise.consilium.europa.eu/media/vpcffzwo/main-results-of-the-french-presidency.pdf">https://presidence-francaise.consilium.europa.eu/media/vpcffzwo/main-results-of-the-french-presidency.pdf</a>. Accessed 14 November 2022.

[41] Belgium, Bulgaria, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Germany, Greece, Spain, Finland, France, Croatia, Ireland, Italy, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, the Netherlands, Portugal, Romania, Norway, Switzerland and Liechtenstein. See <a href="https://presidence-francaise.consilium.europa.eu/en/news/first-step-in-the-gradual-implementation-of-the-european-pact-on-migration-and-asylum-modus-operandi-of-a-voluntary-solidarity-mechanism-1/">https://presidence-francaise.consilium.europa.eu/en/news/first-step-in-the-gradual-implementation-of-the-european-pact-on-migration-and-asylum-modus-operandi-of-a-voluntary-solidarity-mechanism-1/">https://presidence-francaise.consilium.europa.eu/en/news/first-step-in-the-gradual-implementation-of-the-european-pact-on-migration-and-asylum-modus-operandi-of-a-voluntary-solidarity-mechanism-1/">https://presidence-francaise.consilium.europa.eu/en/news/first-step-in-the-gradual-implementation-of-the-european-pact-on-migration-and-asylum-modus-operandi-of-a-voluntary-solidarity-mechanism-1/">https://presidence-francaise.consilium.europa.eu/en/news/first-step-in-the-gradual-implementation-of-the-european-pact-on-migration-and-asylum-modus-operandi-of-a-voluntary-solidarity-mechanism-1/">https://presidence-francaise.consilium.europa.eu/en/news/first-step-in-the-gradual-implementation-of-the-european-pact-on-migration-and-asylum-modus-operandi-of-a-voluntary-solidarity-mechanism-1/">https://presidence-francaise.consilium.europa.eu/en/news/first-step-in-the-gradual-implementation-of-the-european-pact-on-migration-and-asylum-modus-operandi-of-a-voluntary-solidarity-mechanism-1/">https://presidence-francaise.consilium-modus-operandi-of-a-voluntary-solidarity-mechanism-1/">https://presidence-francaise.consilium-mechanism-1/</a>

[42] European Commission, 'Migration and Asylum: Commission Welcomes Today's Progress in the Council on the New Pact on Migration and Asylum', Press Release, 22 June 2022,

https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/lP 22 3970. Accessed 4 November 2022.

[43] Statewatch, 'EU: The New "Pact" on Migration and Asylum: Documentation, Context and Reactions', 23 September 2020,

https://www.statewatch.org/news/2020/september/euthe-new-pact-on-migration-and-asylum-documentation-context-and-reactions/. Accessed 14 November 2022.

[44] European Commission, 'Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions on the Report on Migration and Asylum', 6 October 2022, <a href="https://eur-lex.europa.eu/resource.html?uri=cellar:a2d634d0-4554-11ed-92ed-01aa75ed71a1.0001.02/DOC\_1&format=PDF">https://eur-lex.europa.eu/resource.html?uri=cellar:a2d634d0-4554-11ed-92ed-01aa75ed71a1.0001.02/DOC\_1&format=PDF</a>. Accessed 7 March 2023.

[45] Ibid., p. 16.

[46] BBC, 'What Is the UK's Plan to Send Asylum Seekers to Rwanda and How Many Could Go?', 9 October 2022, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/explainers-61782866">https://www.bbc.com/news/explainers-61782866</a>. Accessed 7 November 2022.

[47] UK Home Office, 'Memorandum of Understanding between the Government of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the Government of the Republic of Rwanda for the Provision of an Asylum Partnership Arrangement',

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/memorand um-of-understanding-mou-between-the-uk-andrwanda/memorandum-of-understanding-between-thegovernment-of-the-united-kingdom-of-great-britain-andnorthern-ireland-and-the-government-of-the-republic-ofr. Accessed 7 November 2022.

[48] 'PM Speech on Action to Tackle Illegal Migration: 14 April 2022',

https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/pm-speechon-action-to-tackle-illegal-migration-14-april-2022. Accessed 7 November 2022.

[49] BBC, 'Rwanda Asylum Flight Cancelled after Legal Action', 15 June 2022, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-61806383">https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-61806383</a>. Accessed 7 February 2023.

[50] ECtHR, 'The European Court Grants Urgent Interim Measure in Case concerning Asylum-Seeker's Imminent Removal from the UK to Rwanda', ECHR 197 (2022), 14 June 2022, https://hudoc.echr.coe.int/eng-press# {%22itemid%22:[%22003-7359967-10054452%22]}. Accessed 7 November 2022.

[51] BBC, 'Rwanda Asylum Flight Cancelled after Legal Action'.

[52] BBC, 'Rwanda Migrant Plan Is Lawful, High Court Rules', 19 December 2022,

https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-64024461. Accessed 29 January 2023.

[53] BBC, 'Rwanda Asylum Policy: Migrants Granted Right to Challenge', 16 January 2023, https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-64294461. Accessed 29

<u>nttps://www.bbc.com/news/uk-64294461</u>. Accessed 29 January 2023.

[54] ECtHR, *Safi and Others v. Greece* – 5418/15, 7 July 2022, <a href="https://hudoc.echr.coe.int/fre#{%22itemid%22:[%22002-13740%22]}. Accessed 14 November 2022.">https://hudoc.echr.coe.int/fre#{%22itemid%22:[%22002-13740%22]}. Accessed 14 November 2022.</a>



[55] HRW, 'Greece Using Other Migrants to Expel Asylum Seekers: Stripped, Robbed, and Forced Back to Turkey; No Chance to Seek Asylum', 7 April 2022, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/04/07/greece-using-other-migrants-expel-asylum-seekers">https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/04/07/greece-using-other-migrants-expel-asylum-seekers</a>. Accessed 24 October 2022.

[56] Bill Frelick, 'Using Migrants to Do Greece's Dirty Work', HRW, 7 April 2022,

https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/04/07/using-migrants-do-greeces-dirty-work. Accessed 25 October 2022.

[57] Border Violence Monitoring Network, 'Islets, Interim Measures and Illegal Pushbacks: The Erosion of the Rule of Law in Greece', 1 July 2022,

https://www.borderviolence.eu/20548-2/. Accessed 14 November 2022.

[58] According to Rule 39 of the Rules of the Court of European Court of Human Rights: 'Interim measures are urgent measures which, according to the Court's well-established practice, apply only where there is an imminent risk of irreparable harm', <a href="https://www.echr.coe.int/documents/fs">https://www.echr.coe.int/documents/fs</a> interim measure <a href="mailto:separable">seng.pdf</a>. Accessed 7 February 2023.

[59] Border Violence Monitoring Network, (2022) *supra* note 57.

[60] Nisan Ahmado, 'Migrants Die in Morocco, But Not Exactly as Spain Claims', Pølygraph, 28 June 2022, <a href="https://www.polygraph.info/a/fact-check-migrants-die-in-morocco-but-not-exactly-as-spain-claims/6743406.html">https://www.polygraph.info/a/fact-check-migrants-die-in-morocco-but-not-exactly-as-spain-claims/6743406.html</a>. Accessed 20 October 2022.

[61] Andrew Lebowich and Hugh Lovatt, 'Endless Concessions: Spain's Tilt to Morocco', ECFR, 23 March 2022, <a href="https://ecfr.eu/article/endless-concessions-spains-tilt-to-morocco/">https://ecfr.eu/article/endless-concessions-spains-tilt-to-morocco/</a>. Accessed 20 October 2022.

[62] Statewatch, 'Convention between the Kingdom of Spain and the Kingdom of Morocco on Cooperation in the Fight against Crime', 28 April 2022, <a href="https://bit.ly/3Fi8Wfi">https://bit.ly/3Fi8Wfi</a>. Accessed 20 October 2022.

[63] Ahmado, 'Migrants Die in Morocco'; France 24, 'Spain Calls Deadly Migrant Rush an "Attack" on Its Territory', 25 June 2022,

https://www.france24.com/en/africa/20220625-18-migrants-die-in-mass-attempt-to-enter-spain-s-enclave-melilla-in-marocco. Accessed 20 October 2022.

[64] Sen, 'Syrian Refugees in the EU and Turkey', p. 18.

[65] Special Rapporteur on Migrants, 'End of visit statement/press release: Poland and Belarus (the situation at the border between Poland and Belarus)' Available at: <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/special-procedures/sr-migrants/country-visits">https://www.ohchr.org/en/special-procedures/sr-migrants/country-visits</a>. Accessed 16 November 2022.

[66] Ibid.

[67] HRW, 'Greece: Alleged "Fake News" Made a Crime. New Law Could Lead to Journalists being Jailed', 17 November 2021,

https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/11/17/greece-alleged-fake-news-made-crime. Accessed 24 October 2022.

[68] UN Special Rapporteur on human rights defenders, 'Hearing with Migrants' Rights Defenders in Greece', <a href="https://srdefenders.org/information/hearing-with-migrants-rights-defenders-in-greece/">https://srdefenders.org/information/hearing-with-migrants-rights-defenders-in-greece/</a>. Accessed 16 November 2022.

[69] Reporters Without Borders, 'Greece', <a href="https://rsf.org/en/country/greece">https://rsf.org/en/country/greece</a>. Accessed 16 November 2022.

[70] Yiannis Baboulias, 'Greece's Press Is the Latest Casualty of Mitsotakis' War on Migrants', 20 May 2022, <a href="https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/eu-turns-a-blind-eye-to-greece-refugees-treatment/">https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/eu-turns-a-blind-eye-to-greece-refugees-treatment/</a>. Accessed 25 October 2022.

[71] UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, 'Poland: Human Rights Defenders Face Threats and Intimidation at Belarus Border – UN Experts', Press Release, 15 February 2022,

https://www.ohchr.org/en/pressreleases/2022/02/poland-human-rights-defenders-facethreats-and-intimidation-belarus-border? LangID=E&NewsID=28121. Accessed 7 November 2022.

[72] Special Rapporteur on the human rights of migrants, 'End of visit statement/press release: Poland and Belarus (the situation at the border between Poland and Belarus)' supra note 65.

[73] UNHCR, 'News Comment: UNHCR Warns of Increasing Violence and Human Rights Violations at European Borders', 21 February 2022, <a href="https://www.unhcr.org/news/press/2022/2/62137a284/news-comment-unhcr-warns-increasing-violence-human-rights-violations-european.html">https://www.unhcr.org/news/press/2022/2/62137a284/news-comment-unhcr-warns-increasing-violence-human-rights-violations-european.html</a>. Accessed 27 October 2022.



[74] The mandate of Frontex is described in its website, as follows: 'The European Border and Coast Guard Agency (FRONTEX), promotes, coordinates and develops European border management in line with the EU fundamental rights charter and the concept of Integrated Border Management.' <a href="https://frontex.europa.eu/about-frontex/who-we-are/tasks-mission/">https://frontex.europa.eu/about-frontex/who-we-are/tasks-mission/</a>. Accessed 7 March 2022.

[75] Eva Cosse, The EU Continues to Acquiesce to Greece Border Abuses', HRW, 17 October 2022, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/10/17/eu-continues-acquiesce-greece-border-abuses">https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/10/17/eu-continues-acquiesce-greece-border-abuses</a>. Accessed 27 October 2022. See the full text of the report at: <a href="https://cdn.prod.www.spiegel.de/media/00847a5e-8604-45dc-a0fe-37d920056673/Directorate A redacted-2.pdf">https://cdn.prod.www.spiegel.de/media/00847a5e-8604-45dc-a0fe-37d920056673/Directorate A redacted-2.pdf</a>. Accessed 27 October 2022.

[76] Giorgos Christides and Steffen Lüdke, 'Why DER SPIEGEL Is Publishing the EU Investigative Report on Pushbacks', *Spiegel International*, 13 October 2022, https://www.spiegel.de/international/europe/why-derspiegel-is-publishing-the-eu-investigative-report-on-pushbacks-a-5218398a-5c1e-414e-a477-b26515353fce. Accessed 27 October 2022.

[77] Nikolaj Nielsen, 'Frontex Confirms Chief Read Olaf Report, But Still Keeps Greek Operations', EUObserver, 7 October 2022, <a href="https://euobserver.com/migration/156237">https://euobserver.com/migration/156237</a>. Accessed 27 October 2022.

[78] To its credit, however, the Commission took the human right violations of Frontex 'very seriously'. European Commission, 'Communication from the Commission', *supra* note 44, pp. 11–12).

[79] European Commission, 'EU Increases Support for Border and Migration Management in the Western Balkans', Press Release, 25 October 2022, <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/lp-22-6276">https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/lp-22-6276</a>. Accessed 7 November 2022.

[80] Cosse, 'The EU Continues to Acquiesce to Greece Border Abuses'

[81] For a detailed description see Sen, 'Syrian Refugees in the EU and Turkey', pp. 5–9.

[82] See The Founding Manifesto of the Victory Party: <a href="https://zaferpartisi.org.tr/kurulus-manifestosu/">https://zaferpartisi.org.tr/kurulus-manifestosu/</a>. Accessed 14 November 2022.

[83] See several posts on Özdağ's Twitter account: <a href="https://twitter.com/umitozdag">https://twitter.com/umitozdag</a>. Accessed 7 February 2023.

[84] See <a href="https://zaferpartisi.org.tr/">https://zaferpartisi.org.tr/</a>. Accessed 7 February 2023.

[85] The founding manifesto of the Victory Party *supra* note 82, p.8.

[86] Kely Petillo, 'Turkey's Open Door Closes: How Europe can better support Syrian refugees?' 9 May 2022, https://ecfr.eu/article/turkeys-open-door-closes-how-europe-can-better-support-syrian-refugees/ Accessed 7 march 2023. For the movie see: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=EpPo5vjC2bE. Accessed 7 March 2023.

[87] Diken, 'Özdağ'dan "Anadolu Kalesi" projesi: Sığınmacılar için Şam yönetimiyle görüşecek', 19 April 2022, <a href="https://www.diken.com.tr/ozdagdan-anadolu-kalesi-projesi-siginmacilar-icin-sam-yonetimiyle-gorusecek/">https://www.diken.com.tr/ozdagdan-anadolu-kalesi-projesi-siginmacilar-icin-sam-yonetimiyle-gorusecek/</a>. Accessed 7 March 2023.

[88] İdil Karşıt, 'Turkey's Far Right Has Already Won', Ahval, 13 July 2022, <a href="https://ahvalnews.com/turkey-refugees/turkeys-far-right-has-already-won">https://ahvalnews.com/turkey-refugees/turkeys-far-right-has-already-won</a>. Accessed 14 November 2022.

[89] Diken, 'Araştırma: Zafer Partisi'ne en büyük geçiş CHP'li seçmenden', 8 September 2022, https://www.diken.com.tr/arastirma-zafer-partisine-enbuyuk-gecis-chpli-secmenden/. Accessed 7 February 2023.

[90] See

https://twitter.com/metropoll/status/15860010095742894 08/photo/1. Accessed 7 February 2023.; https://twitter.com/metropoll/status/16098189624470159 37 Accessed 7 March 2023.

[91] Pınar Tremblay, 'Is this Turkish Anti-Immigrant Party Helping Erdogan?', Al-Monitor, 23 June 2022, <a href="https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2022/06/turkish-anti-immigrant-party-helping-erdogan">https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2022/06/turkish-anti-immigrant-party-helping-erdogan</a>. Accessed 14 November 2022.

[92] Ferhat Kentel, 'Türkiye'de Bir Arada Yaşarız Araştırması', BAYETAV, March 2022, p. 87, <a href="https://konda.com.tr/uploads/bay-rapor-son-5a95b7b58709fb32177f0e2df9bde1bfe265382bf340e7cf99b0d32aac9f981e.pdf">https://konda.com.tr/uploads/bay-rapor-son-5a95b7b58709fb32177f0e2df9bde1bfe265382bf340e7cf99b0d32aac9f981e.pdf</a>. Accessed 7 November 2022.

[93] Ragip Soylu, 'Turkey Stops Foreigners from Settling in 16 Provinces, Including Refugees', Middle East Eye, 22 February 2022,

https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/turkey-refugeesforeigners-settling-provinces-stopped. Accessed 7 February 2023.



[94] Mohammed Hardan, 'Turkey Completes More Than 62,000 Homes in Idlib, But Will Refugees Return Home?', Al-Monitor, 18 August 2022, <a href="https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2022/08/turkey-completes-more-62000-homes-idlib-will-refugees-return-home">https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2022/08/turkey-completes-more-62000-homes-idlib-will-refugees-return-home</a>. Accessed 24 October 2022. See, for Soylu's relevant tweet: <a href="https://bit.ly/3ey4ily">https://bit.ly/3ey4ily</a>, Accessed 7 February 2023.

[95] ECtHR, Akkad v. Türkiye (application no. 1557/19).

[96] HRW, 'Turkey: Hundreds of Refugees Deported to Syria: EU Should Recognize Turkey Is Unsafe for Asylum Seekers', 24 October 2022.

https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/10/24/turkey-hundreds-refugees-deported-syria. Accessed 25 October 2022.

[97] Sen, 'Syrian Refugees in the EU and Turkey', p. 19.

[98] Supra notes 20–21 and accompanying texts.